REPORT DOCUMENTATION PAGE						Form Approved OMB No. 0704-0188	
Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 1 hour per response, including the time for reviewing instructions, searching data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding this burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden to Washington Headquarters Service, Directorate for Information Operations and Reports, 1215 Jefferson Davis Highway, Suite 1204, Arlington, VA 22202-4302, and to the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reduction Project (0704-0188) Washington, DC 20503.							
1. REPORT DAT 02-05-2016	ГЕ (DD-MM-YYYY		PORT TYPE earch	· · ·		<b>3. DATES COVERED</b> (From - To) 01-09-2015 - 01-05-2016	
4. TITLE AND SUBTITLE Russian and NATO Future Strategy in t			he Arctic.		5a. CON N/A	TRACT NUMBER	
The Arctic Security Dilemma; a Russian Counter-Strategy			n Escalation with	out a NATO	5b. grant number N/A		
			5c. PI N/A			OGRAM ELEMENT NUMBER	
6. AUTHOR(S) LTC John Olav Fuglem			5d. PROJECT NUMBER N/A 5e. tASK NUMBER N/A 5f. WORK UNIT NUMBER N/A				
					K UNIT NUMBER		
7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME(S) AND A USMC School of Advanced Warfighting Marine Corps University 2044 South Street Quantico, VA 22134-5068						8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER N/A	
9. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) N/A			) AND ADDRESS(ES)	AND ADDRESS(ES)		10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) N/A	
						11. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY REPORT NUMBER N/A	
12. DISTRIBUT Unlimited	ION AVAILABILI	TY STATEMENT					
13. SUPPLEMEN N/A	NTARY NOTES						
Three differe with a clearly resources, al however, the In conclusion all possible s struggling to limited to onl unified super 15. SUBJECT TE The Arctic - 1	nt scenarios, defined, rob nd conducting operationaliz n, Russia has cenarios fron clarify and op y administrate -power that c RMS	with Russia a ust, and flexib g a military bu cation seems is seized the in n peace to wa perationalize a e the deploym commands a ta rategy- Russia	is the main adver le strategy, and l ildup in the regio more like an ada itiative for the fut r. NATO continue NATO Arctic str ent of the differe allored and well p	rsary, are discu has already sta n. On the other ption of each n cure in the Arcti es to focus equ rategy against l nt countries' m prepared cold-v	ussed. Ru arted the c r hand, Nu nember's ic, with a ually on al Russia. A ilitary cap weather m	adapted to the future Arctic challenges. Jussia approaches the future of the Arctic operationalization by investing money, ATO has also a flexible strategy; strategy than making a NATO concept. strategy and investments to facilitate for I global regions of interest, and is as a result, NATO could in the future be bability at hand, rather than act as a hilitary force of a powerful alliance.	
16. SECURITY C	LASSIFICATION	OF:	17. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT	18. NUMBER OF PAGES		OF RESPONSIBLE PERSON Corps University / School of Advanced Warfighting	
<b>a. REPORT</b> Unclassified	<b>b. ABSTRACT</b> Unclassified	c. THIS PAGE Unclassified	ບບ	28		DNE NUMBER (Include area code) 32-5318 (Admin Office)	

**1. REPORT DATE.** Full publication date, including day, month, if available. Must cite at lest the year and be Year 2000 compliant, e.g., 30-06-1998; xx-08-1998; xx-xx-1998.

**2. REPORT TYPE**. State the type of report, such as final, technical, interim, memorandum, master's thesis, progress, quarterly, research, special, group study, etc.

**3. DATES COVERED**. Indicate the time during which the work was performed and the report was written, e.g., Jun 1997 - Jun 1998; 1-10 Jun 1996; May - Nov 1998; Nov 1998.

**4. TITLE.** Enter title and subtitle with volume number and part number, if applicable. On classified documents, enter the title classification in parentheses.

**5a. CONTRACT NUMBER**. Enter all contract numbers as they appear in the report, e.g. F33615-86-C-5169.

**5b. GRANT NUMBER.** Enter all grant numbers as they appear in the report, e.g. 1F665702D1257.

**5c. PROGRAM ELEMENT NUMBER.** Enter all program element numbers as they appear in the report, e.g. AFOSR-82-1234.

**5d. PROJECT NUMBER.** Enter al project numbers as they appear in the report, e.g. 1F665702D1257; ILIR.

**5e. TASK NUMBER.** Enter all task numbers as they appear in the report, e.g. 05; RF0330201; T4112.

**5f. WORK UNIT NUMBER.** Enter all work unit numbers as they appear in the report, e.g. 001; AFAPL30480105.

**6. AUTHOR(S).** Enter name(s) of person(s) responsible for writing the report, performing the research, or credited with the content of the report. The form of entry is the last name, first name, middle initial, and additional qualifiers separated by commas, e.g. Smith, Richard, Jr.

7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES). Self-explanatory.

8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER. Enter all unique alphanumeric report numbers assigned by the performing organization, e.g. BRL-1234; AFWL-TR-85-4017-Vol-21-PT-2.

**9. SPONSORING/MONITORS AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES).** Enter the name and address of the organization(s) financially responsible for and monitoring the work.

**10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S).** Enter, if available, e.g. BRL, ARDEC, NADC.

**11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S).** Enter report number as assigned by the sponsoring/ monitoring agency, if available, e.g. BRL-TR-829; -215.

#### **12. DISTRIBUTION/AVAILABILITY**

**STATEMENT.** Use agency-mandated availability statements to indicate the public availability or distribution limitations of the report. If additional limitations/restrictions or special markings are indicated, follow agency authorization procedures, e.g. RD/FRD, PROPIN, ITAR, etc. Include copyright information.

**13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES.** Enter information not included elsewhere such as: prepared in cooperation with; translation of; report supersedes; old edition number, etc.

**14. ABSTRACT.** A brief (approximately 200 words) factual summary of the most significant information.

**15. SUBJECT TERMS.** Key words or phrases identifying major concepts in the report.

**16. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION.** Enter security classification in accordance with security classification regulations, e.g. U, C, S, etc. If this form contains classified information, stamp classification level on the top and bottom of this page.

**17. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT.** This block must be completed to assign a distribution limitation to the abstract. Enter UU (Unclassified Unlimited) or SAR (Same as Report). An entry in this block is necessary if the abstract is to be limited.

United States Marine Corps School of Advanced Warfighting Marine Corps University 3070 Moreell Avenue Marine Corps Combat Development Command Quantico VA 22134

# **FUTURE WAR PAPER**

## **Russian and NATO Future Strategy in the Arctic**

The Arctic Security Dilemma;

a Russian Escalation without a NATO Counter-Strategy

SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF OPERATIONAL STUDIES

AUTHOR:

LTC John Olav Fuglem, Norwegian Army

AY 2015-16

Mentor: Dr. Gordon Rudd, Professor of Military History Che la R-de Approved: -Date: 6 MRY 2016

### DISCLAIMER

THE OPINIONS AND CONCLUSIONS EXPRESSED HEREIN ARE THOSE OF THE INDIVIDUAL STUDENT AUTHOR AND DO NOT NECESSARILY REPRESENT THE VIEWS OF EITHER THE MARINE CORPS COMMAND AND STAFF COLLEGE OR ANY OTHER GOVERNMENTAL AGENCY. REFERENCES TO THIS STUDY SHOULD INCLUDE THE FOREGOING STATEMENT.

# QUOTATION FROM, ABSTRACTION FROM, OR REPRODUCTION OF ALL OR ANY PART OF THIS DOCUMENT IS PERMITTED PROVIDED PROPER ACKNOWLEDGEMENT IS MADE.

i

### DISCLAIMER

THE OPINIONS AND CONSLUSIONS EXPRESSED HEREIN ARE THOSE OF THE INDIVIDUAL STUDENT AUTHOR AND DO NOT NECESSARILY REPRESENT THE VIEWS OF EITHER THE SCHOOL OF ADVANCED WARFIGHTING OR ANY OTHER GOVERNMENTAL AGENCY. REFERENCES TO THIS STUDY SHOULD INCLUDE THE FOREGOING STATEMENT.

## **Table of Contents**

Disclaimer	i
Table of Contents	ii
List of Figures	iii
List of Tables	
Executive Summary	1
Introduction and Problem	2
Future Strategy of Key States and Organizations	4
Emerging Conflict Issues	7
Scenarios	8
Operationalization of the Russian Arctic Strategy	
Operationalization of the NATO Arctic Strategy	
A Recommended Future NATO Strategy	
Conclusion and the Way Ahead	
Endnotes	
Bibliography	

## **List of Figures**

Figure 1: The Arctici	iii
Figure 2: The Northern Shipping Routes	.2
Figure 3: Arctic Claims	.7
Figure 4: Future Scenarios in the Arctic	.8
Figure 5: Russian Militarization of the Arctic	11
Figure 6: Norway - Political Map	13
Figure 7: Arctic Military Forces	15
Figure 8: U.S. Bases in the Arctic	17

## List of Tables

Table 1: Arctic Future	Scenarios
------------------------	-----------



Figure 1: The Arctic

Source: Athropolis Map of the  $\operatorname{Arctic}^1$ 

#### **Executive Summary**

**Title:** Russian and NATO Future Strategy in the Arctic: The Arctic Security Dilemma; a Russian Escalation without a NATO Counter-Strategy.

**Author:** Lieutenant Colonel John Olav Fuglem, Norwegian Armed Forces, Currently studying at the Marine Corps School of Advanced Warfighting, Virginia, USA.

**Thesis:** A future NATO strategy in the Arctic will be limited to the national interests of its members, ensuring the collective military capability of the Alliance to act in space and time, rather than being a political instrument for the western world.<sup>2</sup>

**Discussion:** The current strategy and capabilities for NATO will be analyzed and evaluated to find out if they can adapt to the future Arctic challenges. Three different scenarios, with Russia as the main adversary, will be discussed: The first two are a militarization of the Arctic with accordingly competition or cooperation; the third is demilitarization with cooperation. Russia approaches the future of the Arctic with a clearly defined, robust, and flexible strategy, and has already started the operationalization by investing money, resources, and a military buildup in the region. NATO has also a flexible strategy; however, the operationalization seems more like an adaption of each member's strategy than making a NATO concept.

**Conclusion:** Russia has seized the initiative for the future in the Arctic, with a strategy and investments to facilitate for all possible scenarios from peace to war. NATO continues to focus equally on all global regions of interest, and is struggling to clarify and operationalize its strategy against Russia. NATO seems unable to convince its members to agree on the Alliance mutual objective instead of each country having a solely national focus. As a result, NATO could in the future be limited to only administrate the deployment of the different countries' military capability rather than to act politically as a unified super-power and to command the military force of a powerful alliance.

### **Introduction and Problem**

In the Cold War, the Arctic was of high political and military importance for both NATO and the Soviet Union, mainly because of geographical position, ballistic missiles, and nuclear submarine bases. During the 1990s, the Arctic lost much of its priority of military significance. However, due to global warming and increasing energy prices the focus was re-gained at the start of the 21st century. The exploitation of Arctic oil fields and mineral resources, together with the development of the Northern Sea Routes (Figure 2) has provided a new focus for the area, with a potential for economic growth and, once again, a geopolitically important position.



Figure 2: The Northern Sea Routes

Source: CNA Military Advisory Board, "National Security and the Accelerating Risk of Climate Change.<sup>3</sup>

Presently the Arctic is one of the most peaceful places on earth, but the future has the potential for conflict. Both Russia and NATO know that economically and security-wise it would be best to develop the Arctic together in a peaceful way, key actors focusing on their part of the Arctic in accordance with international law and the recognized territorial borders. Despite this, the situation in the Arctic should be analyzed in context with the development in the rest of the world. The Arctic future is tightly coupled with the development in other global conflicts i.e. Afghanistan, Syria, and Ukraine. If the USA, Russia, China, and NATO manage to cooperate in solving global conflicts, the Arctic will probably not develop into a conflict zone. However, history has shown that conflicts can and will emerge unexpectedly.<sup>4</sup>

The situation emerging in the Arctic is a strategic security dilemma,<sup>5</sup> i.e. two states that might start a military buildup due to insecure relations, even though they have no interest to do so. The ancient Greek historian, Thucydides, states that the reason for the Peloponnesian War 431-404 BC was fear, honor, and interest.<sup>6</sup> This remains valid today. The Russian justification for the increased military activity in the Arctic has been to protect Russian interest from western aggression, and to show the Russian flag and ambition. This attitude would and should probably be followed by a similar action from NATO.

Currently in the Arctic region, several Arctic and Non-Arctic countries are beginning to operate with different ends, ways, and means. For the time being Russia is the state with the highest profile and national ambition for the area.<sup>7</sup> NATO, on the other hand, is struggling to find a future role in the Arctic, and it has had a low profile during the last several decades, but this is changing. The focus in this research is to determine if NATO's future strategy in the Arctic will be limited to the national interests of its members, ensuring the Alliance's collective military capability to act in space and time, rather than being a political instrument for the western world.

## Future Strategy of Key States and Organizations<sup>8</sup>

Since 2009, all Arctic states have renewed or published a new national strategy for the Arctic region<sup>i</sup>. The strategies of all Arctic countries are emphasizing the importance of peace and cooperation in the development of the region. Despite this, the political statements and military actions are depicting a military buildup and an escalating security situation. The question why key states and organizations might have a peaceful strategy, but with a plan of execution that reflects the opposite will be the main issue for the next chapter.

The Arctic Council<sup>9</sup>, together with the United Nations (UN) and the Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe (OSCE), is the most important, high-level intergovernmental forum that addresses issues regarding the Arctic. The Arctic Council was established in 1996 as a forum for promoting cooperation, coordination, and interaction among the eight Arctic States: Canada, Denmark, Finland, Iceland, Norway, Russia, Sweden, and the United States of America.

After pressure from the USA, the Arctic Council's mandate did not include peace and security concerns. Nevertheless, the changes in the Arctic environment and new participants of the Arctic Council have enforced a reconsideration of the relationship between geopolitical matters and the role of the organization. This is particularly due to the increased interests by the Arctic Council's Permanent Observers<sup>10</sup>, and the growing military presence and building of infrastructure by the Arctic states. However, it still seems as though the Arctic Council often avoids military security matters, and is handing the problem to the UN or NATO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>i</sup> Definitions from MCDP 1-1, p 37-38:

<sup>-</sup> *Strategy* is "a specific way of using specified means to achieve distinct ends."

<sup>-</sup> *National strategy* is "the art and science of developing and using political, economic, military, and informational powers, together with armed force, during peace and war, to secure the objectives of the national policy."

<sup>-</sup> *Military strategy* is "the art and science of employing armed forces of a nation to secure the objectives of national policy by the application of force or the threat of force."

In 2010, NATO adopted a new strategic concept, *The Strategic Concept for the Defense and Security of the Members of NATO*, without mentioning the Arctic once.<sup>11</sup> Still, the security issues for Europe, and the Alliance's relationship with Russia, are the main themes within the concept. Both themes clearly include the Arctic, although indirectly. The NATO concept promotes security through cooperation, and is sending a message to its main adversary Russia, that "a strong and constructive partnership based on mutual confidence, transparency, and predictability can best serve our security."<sup>12</sup>

NATO countries have different interests and security issues. In decision-making, NATO requires consensus of all twenty-eight members; therefore, all members, Arctic or non-Arctic, will have a say in how to operationalize the Arctic strategy. Each of the five Arctic NATO countries has a diverse perspective of a NATO involvement in the Arctic.<sup>13</sup> Norway and Iceland want more NATO engagement and a more visible posture. The USA and Canada are skeptical of that approach, and tend to pursue their own strategy without interference from NATO. Denmark's view is in-between. These disparities are based on the national strategy of each country. Iceland, Denmark, and Norway are small states with limited forces, seeking strength in an alliance to deter an external aggressor. The USA is the dominant member of NATO, and it has lately refined its strategy for the region, as well as shown more presence and invested more resources into the area.<sup>14</sup> The USA can and will execute its foreign policy with Russia. Both have a large part of their landmasses in the Arctic, and both claim a Northern Sea Route within their littoral waters, though that subject is internationally disputed.<sup>15</sup>

The Russian policy for the Arctic to 2020 depicts a detailed foundation for Russia in how to execute its Arctic policy with focus on the following:<sup>16</sup>

• the use of the Arctic Zone as a strategic resource base of the Russian Federation,

providing solutions to the task of socio-economic development of the country;

- preservation of the Arctic as an area of peace and cooperation;
- conservation of the unique ecosystems of the Arctic;
- the use of the Northern Sea Route as a national, unified transportation line of the Russian Federation in the Arctic.

In this renewed Arctic focus, Russia pursues its Arctic strategy on two different tracks.<sup>17</sup> The international track seeks cooperation to settle maritime border disputes, and additional conflicts of interest, in order to ensure development of the region's resources. The domestic track uses belligerent rhetoric to underline Russian sovereignty over the larger part of the Arctic. This argument is supported by both civilian investment and military buildup in the area, and aims to obtain support among the Russian population. It is a challenge for the Russian leadership to communicate and execute a policy along these two lines due to the lack of alignment between them. For the international community the foreign cooperation track versus domestic domination track can be demanding to recognize, due to the lack of transparency in Russian politics, as well as the actions and leadership of President Vladimir Putin.

That said, Russia under Putin has followed its "two track Arctic strategy." Russian leaders are using aggressive statements to satisfy the domestic audience, while simultaneously settling bilateral disagreements in accordance with the rules at the international arena. In the last two years the Arctic focus globally has declined due to decreasing energy prices, the Russian intervention in Ukraine, and safety issues along the Northern Sea Routes. Despite this, Russia has continued and increased its High North focus on both civilian and military investments. This is ways and means to get domestic support and to secure a geopolitically important area with an enormous economic potential, which combined can reassert Russia as an international power as the final objective.

## **Emerging Conflict Issues**

The emerging conflict issues can be organized into three main categories: (1) security issues, (2) economic issues, and (3) environmental, science, and indigenous issues. The focus for this research will be the security issues, but all three categories are tightly coupled. Currently there is no critical threat in the Arctic. There are some territorial claims and disputes (Figure 3); however, all of them are being handled in accordance with international law. Looking into the future, the issues that most likely could develop into a conflict are the agreements regarding the two Northern Sea Routes, the claims of the continental shelf to the North Pole, and the dispute of the Norwegian role in the Svalbard Treaty.<sup>18</sup>



Source: IBRU, Centre of Border Research, Durham University, UK.<sup>19</sup>

The Arctic seems quiet; however, Russia has stated that it will increase military activity and basing in the Arctic. Russia has not been prioritized this since the Cold War, and Russia has now both the economic muscle and the will, while the climate change is making it necessary and possible. Russia claims that this buildup is due to a domestic requirement, and has no relation to an international threat. Nevertheless, a militarization of the Russian Arctic might force the NATO Arctic countries to respond with the same means. This is, in fact, what has happened over the last few years with an increasing tempo and intensity.

### Scenarios

In order to analyze the future of the Arctic, there are two questions to address. Will the Arctic be a zone of cooperation or competition, and will NATO countries and Russia conduct militarization or demilitarization policies? Figure 4 depicts these questions graphically:

- 1) Militarization and Competition
- 2) Militarization and Cooperation
- 3) Demilitarization and Cooperation
- 4) Demilitarization and Competition (unlikely)



Figure 4: Future Scenarios in the Arctic

Source: Ivan Yuferov, "Is a real cold war possible in the Arctic?" Russia Direct, (November 28, 2013).<sup>20</sup>

This depicts three different and possible scenarios.<sup>21</sup> In the first scenario, militarization and competition will be the main drivers. The basis for this scenario is global politics and conflicts. NATO countries and Russia are not able to cooperate, and the security issues of other conflicts will be reflected in mistrust and a military buildup in the Arctic. NATO and Russia may both increase their own military capability and conduct their own development of the Arctic region and its resources.

The second scenario reflects a world where the NATO countries and Russia are able to cooperate on the development of the Arctic; however, the security situation globally is unstable. NATO countries and Russia would build up their own military capability. Simultaneously they may cooperate on the development of the Arctic region in order to share competence and costs. The third scenario projects a future where NATO countries and Russia have succeeded in cooperation during operations in other conflict areas. They have therefore agreed on developing the Arctic Region together, without a military buildup and/or presence. The Artic countries and other invited, participating states will establish a search and rescue (SAR) organization for emergency response consisting of all member countries.

In order to prepare for these three scenarios NATO would have to establish a robust and flexible strategy, which is able to handle all challenges from peace to war. The situation in the Arctic will be highly dependent on the global security situation; the time to prepare and react will probably be short. This indicates that preparations must be done, plans should be written and distributed, and forces should be earmarked, equipped, and trained as rapid reaction forces. Forward bases should be established and manned in order to be ready for an escalation. Thus, the latest development in the Arctic more or less confirms that the future will be competition and a

military buildup; this research will still pursue both the question of militarization or not, and if NATO and Russia will compete or be able to cooperate.

#### **Operationalization of the Russian Arctic Strategy**

The Russian national strategy states that the overall objective is to solve problems and challenges through peace and cooperation, but simultaneously the strategy must facilitate for the use of all means if necessary. Russia would do what is required to maintain and if necessary increase its freedom of movement and action. Since the early 2000s, Russia has invested heavily in basing, equipment, forces, and training in the Arctic area. This is not due to any direct military threat, but most likely a military buildup in the Arctic to pursue long-term goals rather than any immediate objectives.<sup>22</sup>

To facilitate for this new strategy, Russia has reorganized its military command structure of the Arctic Forces. The Northern Strategic Joint Command, which replaced the Northern Fleet Strategic Command in December 2014, executes command and control of the Arctic Forces from Murmansk.<sup>23</sup> Furthermore, the continuous line of air, naval, and army bases, which were mostly closed at the end of the Cold War, is now reopened and new ones are under construction.

Along the Arctic coastline, Russia has sixteen deep-water ports, which are the basis for the Northern Fleet to establish a presence in the region. The Northern Fleet consists of approximately forty surface ships and forty submarines; however, reports indicate that 40 to 70 percent of those vessels are no longer operational. The deep-water ports are also important for transport and export of energy resources and other raw material from the Arctic area, and they are the key pieces of infrastructure together with the SAR stations to commercialize the Northern Sea Route.<sup>24</sup>

To succeed with the Northern Sea Route Russia needs to rebuild almost the entire forty

vessels icebreaker fleet, due to retirement in the early 2020s<sup>25</sup>. Russia has six icebreakers (three nuclear) under construction and is planning to build five more. Furthermore, of twelve Soviet-era airbases Russia has six operational. The six deactivated bases *are being overhauled*, and a new airbase is under construction in the New Siberian Islands (Figure 5). The Navy and Air Force's main platforms are carrier-based fighters, land-based reconnaissance aircraft, anti-submarine aircraft, communications relay aircraft, helicopters, fighters, interceptors, and strategic bombers.



Figure 5: The Russian Militarization of the Arctic

Source: Business Insider, This map shows Russia's dominant militarization of the Arctic.<sup>26</sup>

The Arctic land forces consist of the 200th Independent Motor Rifle Brigade at Pechanga and the new 80<sup>th</sup> Independent Arctic Motor Rifle Brigade at Alakurtti.<sup>27</sup> The new Brigades are expected to be deployed at the new bases, both west and east of the Ural Mountains, and will be tightly coupled with the naval and air aspects of the new Arctic Command structure. The five main army bases are located at Pechenga, Alakurtti, Zvyozndy, Temp, and Nagurskoye.<sup>28</sup> The three latter are new bases under construction with capacity of 5,000 troops each. The new Arctic brigades are expected to be operational in 2017 and are reinforced with a wide range of military equipment developed for the arctic environment, including special arctic, all-terrain fighting and transport-armored vehicles.

Russia has increased its Arctic training and exercise activity during the last three years. The main objective has been to train the forces; however, there are multiple objectives in addition, i.e. show military capability, political will, and future strategic ambitions. The Russian activity in the Arctic depicts that the operationalization of the strategy has been a success, but it is still a long way to go to finalize all objectives. Even though Russia is allocating 4 % of its Gross National Product (GNP) to military activity, it will not be enough to fulfill the renewing of the Armed Forces and the Arctic ambition.<sup>29</sup> The decrease in oil prices has also slowed down the tempo. That said, Russia is many years ahead of the NATO countries in their operationalizing of the Arctic.

#### **Operationalization of the NATO Arctic Strategy**

The indivisibility of the security of Allies has always been a core principle of NATO. And it's a principle we ignore at our peril. Clearly, the High North is a region that is of strategic interest to the Alliance. But so are the Baltic Sea, the Black Sea, and the Mediterranean. There are many regions -- but there is only one NATO. And we must ensure that, as we look today at the High North, and perhaps in the future at other regions, we do not get drawn down the path of regionalization -- because that is the path to fragmentation. And that is a path we must avoid at all costs. Japp de Hoop Scheffer, Secretary General of NATO 2004-2009<sup>30</sup>

This chapter will look into what NATO has done to operationalize its future strategy into a capability development of basing, equipment, forces, and training, herby the capability building of Norway, Canada, and the USA. Iceland and Denmark (Greenland) will not be described due to their small amount of forces earmarked for this area, even though both countries have a geopolitical position, which actualizes the reactivation of old NATO bases or building new ones. The NATO overall objective for the Arctic is to support its members to develop the region in a secure environment, and in peace and cooperation with non-NATO countries. This can be done both politically and militarily. The military objective is to deter any aggressor from launching offensive operations against NATO and its members. NATO will facilitate this by "collective defense, crises management and cooperative security."<sup>31</sup> The current NATO strategy is founded on the principle of having an equal focus on all emerging conflict areas, and not prioritizing a special area or conflict. This is an important principle in order to keep the alliance together and speak with one voice. As a consequence, NATO members with special interests in a region have established their individual strategy facing Russia one by one, although with NATO in the background as a security guarantor, an important factor particularly for Norway.

Norway has for the last decade increased its military focus in the Northern region (Figure 6). The High North is the number one prioritized area for the Norwegian Armed Forces, and the main mission is to demonstrate sovereignty by surveillance, presence, and deterrence. In August 2009 the National Joint Headquarter (NJHQ) was moved 1500 km northwards from Stavanger to the Arctic town of Bodø as one of the first measures to implement this policy. The NJHQ's "new" mission is "overseeing the evolution of Norway's High North defenses into a centralized command and coordinated fighting structure."<sup>32</sup>

Furthermore, Norway has reorganized and renewed its Armed Forces considerably during the last five years, and large investments are still to come. The Air Force has first priority and will receive fifty-two F-35A and NH 90 Helicopters. The Navy received six Nansen-Class Frigates in 2011 and will get a new joint logistic support ship this year. Norway is planning to build a new icebreaker in addition to the one present (KV Svalbard). The Army is upgrading its Main Battle Tank, and is in negotiation for new high mobility artillery pieces and air defense systems.



Source: Wikimedia Commons.33

On the Arctic mainland Norway has five Army/Home Guard Bases, two Air Force Bases, and one Naval Base operational. Many of the smaller stations were closed in the 90s, but some are still operational. Norway has also one small military base with a NATO LORAN-C installation on the Jan Mayen Island. The northernmost part of Norway, the Spitsbergen/Svalbard Archipelago is a demilitarized zone in accordance with the Svalbard Treaty of 1920. If deterrence fails, the Norwegian Armed Forces are only capable of handling small-scale incidents, and are highly dependent on NATO and the USA to solve an emerging security situation.

The Norwegian Arctic view is in strong contrast to that of Canada. The "Statement of Canada's Arctic Foreign Policy"<sup>34</sup> declares: "Canada does not anticipate any military challenges in the Arctic and believes that the region is well managed through existing institutions, particularly the Arctic Council."<sup>35</sup> Canada admits that its military capabilities are limited, but still considered as suitable for the security situation (Figure 7). The Canadian focus is more on safety than security, and it is prioritizing the development of the Northern Sea Route, herby

establishing permanent SAR stations and icebreaker capability. When Norway talks about presence and deterrence to demonstrate sovereignty, Canada states "sovereignty is strengthened by demonstrating a genuine ability to operate in and control the Arctic."<sup>36</sup>

The Canadian Army's responsibility in the three northern territories is covered by the 1<sup>st</sup> Canadian Ranger Patrol Group (1CRPG), which consists of 1,850 members spread across sixty patrols. The force has low combat capability, since there is no threat. Thus, it will develop a network of sites throughout the Arctic to stockpile equipment if needed and move troops and gear quickly into the region in case of emergency. The naval component is mainly supporting shipping and SAR missions. Canada has six large icebreakers and is planning to build a new one. The Air Force has no permanent mission in the Arctic, and surveillance is done by satellite.



Figure 7: Arctic Military Forces

Source: The Monocle, November 13, 2013.37

The Canadian Armed Forces main mission is "to police and assist foreign vessels operating in the Northwest Passage, respond effectively to emergencies and other unconventional security threats."<sup>38</sup> Canadian Forces have good knowledge of the Arctic environment, and both personnel and unit equipment is developed and built for cold winter climate. Canadian Forces are familiar to operating in these conditions, and have annual, large scale exercises in the region in addition to SAR missions. Canada has two large, all service bases in the Arctic at Yellowknife and Whitehorse, and some minor bases in Nova Scotia, Newfoundland, and Labrador. Canada closed down thirteen bases and stations in the Arctic in the 1990s. These stations are still military property and can be reopened on short notice. In addition, in 2012 Canada and the USA formalized the *Tri Command Training and Exercise Statement* with an aim at enhancing joint and combined readiness in support of safety, security, and defense missions between the two countries.<sup>39</sup>

The USA published the new National Strategy for the Arctic in May 2013.<sup>40</sup> This was followed by a publication from the Department of Defense (DoD) in November the same year.<sup>41</sup> These documents confirm an increased focus on the Arctic with three priorities: (1) homeland defense; (2) civil support missions, important concerns for national policy due to increased activity in the region, (i.e. the increased shipping traffic and the natural resource potential) and; (3) defense cooperation and to operate with other nations when possible, and independently if necessary, in order to maintain stability in the region.<sup>42</sup>

The USA is an Arctic nation through the State of Alaska. The Alaskan Command (ALCOM), at Joint Base Elmendorf-Richardson near Anchorage, is a joint sub-unified command of the United States Pacific Command (Figure 8).<sup>43</sup> ALCOM is made up of the Eleventh Air Force (Elmendorf, Stratton, and Eielson Air Force Base), United States Army Alaska (Fort Richardson, Greely, and Wainwright), and United States Naval Forces Alaska (Juneau). In

addition, the Coast Guard has five large icebreakers and is planning to build a new one. The total numbers are more than 20,000 Air Force, Army, Navy, and Marine personnel, and 4,700 Guardsmen and Reservists.<sup>44</sup>



Figure 8: The U.S. Bases in the Arctic *Source:* laststandonzombieisland.com.<sup>45</sup>

The Alaskan Armed Forces' main mission is maintaining air sovereignty, supporting federal and state authorities during civil emergencies, and conducting joint training for the rapid deployment of combat forces.<sup>46</sup> Due to its geographical position, Alaska is ideal as a staging location for a rapid military response capability and offers a unique environment for cold winter training. Lately all services have increased operations and training in the region; for example, in 2014, U.S. Forces conducted the first airborne operation ever in the Arctic, probably as a show of force to answer the Russian buildup. However, even though all services are relatively well equipped, trained, and manned, they may not be well prepared to conduct joint operations in the Arctic environment.

Due to the emerging security situation, the USA has promised to send more forces to Europe, both on rotation and on training. These forces will not be earmarked for the Arctic, but the USA has continued and increased its activity in the northern area, i.e. Exercise Cold Response 2016. For NATO it is important that the preposition program agreements with Norway, and the Air Base at Thule/Greenland will continue, and a further development of this might be more equipment to Norway and a reopening of the Keflavik Base on Iceland.

#### A Recommended Future NATO Strategy

At the outbreak of the Pacific War the Allies did not possess, either individually or collectively, a defined and reasoned plan of campaign for dealing with the Japanese aggression. In place of a deliberate conceived strategy regained confusion, unreality and weakness, shrouded by wishful thinking. - H.P Willmott, Empires in the Balance

Historically, there are many examples that not having a strategy for a potential conflict has been the first failure in preventing the situation from escalating into a conflict. Consisting of twenty-eight countries, NATO is a formidable military alliance that might deter an aggressor attacking a member country. However, if attacked, the alliance mutual agreement could result in twenty-eight countries going to war. As a consequence, every region or area, which is in the interest of one nation, should be in interest of all nations. This means that the Arctic should be of interest for all NATO members because a conflict could affect them there. It also means that the Arctic NATO countries should have an eye on other regional conflicts that affect other NATO countries. Thus, can NATO, without a specific Arctic strategy and without prioritizing the Arctic higher than other potential conflict areas, operationalize its "generic strategy" to prevent the situation from escalating into a conflict? A negative answer on that question would be a failure for the Alliance.

NATO's Strategic Concept states "NATO's fundamental and enduring purpose is to safeguard the freedom and security of all its members by political and military means."<sup>47</sup> To follow this strategy, NATO would be extremely dependent on the national policy, the political will, and the military capabilities and capacities of their members in order to project a military

operation in the Arctic. NATO would therefore have to develop a flexible response to the Russian strategy. In addition to political and diplomatic measures, this should include forward basing, earmarked high readiness units, special platforms and equipment, and joint combined training.

In the political arena in talks with Russia, NATO should take an even more active role, both directly and indirectly. The use of the Arctic Council, as a vehicle for cooperation with Russia and other non-NATO members, might be a good solution. This will depend on the willingness of the Council to repeal the self-imposed regulation to avoid security issues. Historically, the most obvious weakness of NATO as a political instrument is how the organization has used its military toolbox. NATO might be criticized for conducting "diplomacy with a sledgehammer."<sup>48</sup> However, looking at the Washington Treaty and the Strategy Concept, NATO has a proper toolbox to solve a conflict with political means instead of the use of military force.

NATO had, after the end of the Cold War, a period where it struggled to find a role and relevance. Today NATO should be as relevant as ever, and it is probably more respected by its adversaries than previously. However, in peacetime the organization seems to have difficulty being appreciated by its own members. The support to NATO as an organization, and the national defense budgets of its members are at a low level compared to the Cold War period. NATO also struggles with its identity among the members' population. A NATO information campaign, supported by the five Arctic countries, should be committed to both explain the NATO role and relevance among the population of the member states. It might also influence the politicians to commit more money to fulfill the NATO national defense budget goal of two percent of the GNP. To be considered as a serious player, the rest of the Arctic states must follow the example of the USA by increasing their defense budget above the two percent level. Without a joint effort among NATO members to rebuild NATO and the military capability, none of the member states,

except the USA, will have the economic resources to keep up with the Russian investment and buildup in the region.

NATO is a command structure with few permanent forces of its own. When the North Atlantic Council (NAC) agrees to an operation, members contribute forces on a voluntary basis. These forces return to their countries once the mission is completed. The command structure is divided in two: Allied Command Transformation (ACT), responsible for transformation and training of NATO forces; and Allied Command Operations (ACO), responsible for NATO operations worldwide. Since 2003, NATO has restructured how it commands and deploys military forces by creating several NATO Rapid Deployable Corps. Thus, NATO has struggled to establish force structure due to the unwillingness of the member countries to earmark the well-suited forces, as well as obtaining the correct equipment and sufficient training for the appropriate missions. These forces should prepare to deploy worldwide on short notice; however, the Arctic environment requires special equipment and special training that most NATO units do not possess.

The Arctic countries should take the lead to develop this capability to build force structure, appropriate equipment, and cold weather training. To solve this challenge NATO should be an integrated part of it, and should lead and coordinate the establishment the following capabilities:

- Establish Arctic forward basing of military equipment at strategic important positions.
- Establish Arctic High Readiness Forces (HRF) with specific capability and capacity.
- Conduct bi-annual joint, combined exercises in the Arctic.
- Lead and support the development of larger Arctic platforms and equipment capabilities, i.e. icebreakers, submarines, all terrain armored/non-armored vehicles.

In order to do this, NATO should earmark member countries to be responsible for developing and maintaining Arctic military forces, which might also be used to establish a Joint SAR Force with non-NATO members for scientific and commercial activity in the Artic.

In conclusion, the developing Arctic strategy, objectives, and actions taken by several NATO countries and Russia clearly indicate militarization of the Arctic. Seen in context of the Cold War period, the buildup has not fully reached that level yet. The western countries' main concern should be the difference between the NATO and the Russian buildup. The Russians are rebuilding and reinforcing the Arctic, while the NATO countries admit the importance of the buildup, but have not taken sufficient actions, nor prepared to assume the cost.

#### Conclusion and the Way Ahead

For NATO, the Arctic is, and will continue to be, an area of strategic importance. In the near future the Arctic states seem to be able to develop the region in peace and cooperation; however, climate change and present international conflicts increase the possibility for the Arctic region to be an area of emerging conflicts in the long term. As a warning, on 31<sup>st</sup> Dec 2015, President Vladimir Putin signed the new *Russian National Security Strategy*<sup>49</sup>. For the first time Russia has identified the USA and NATO as a security threat. The document also states that Russia by conducting an independent policy, "both international and domestic" has caused "counteraction from the USA and its allies, which are striving to retain their dominance in global affairs." That will probably lead to "political, economic, military, and informational pressure" on Russia.<sup>ii</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>During the NATO security meeting in Munich in February 2016 the strategic communication in the statements from some key Arctic players was obvious. The Russian Prime Minister Dmitry Medvedev stated that the Cold War was back, while the Norwegian Prime Minister Erna Solberg very categorically objected to such an idea. (*Newsinenglish.no, Views and News from Norway, "Solberg rejects Russian Rhetoric", Accessed February 18, 2016.* <u>http://www.newsinenglish.no/2016/02/15/solberg-</u> rejects-russian-rhetoric/)

Furthermore, the NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg described a more aggressive and unpredictable Russia, and as a reaction NATO would be planning forward basing in Eastern Europe to enhance rapid reaction if necessary. Simultaneously Mr. Stoltenberg requested an open and friendly dialogue with Russia, and he denied strongly that the largest NATO reinforcement and buildup in Europe since the Cold War was the beginning on a new arms race. (NATO Security Conference in Munich February 2016, NATO Homepage, Accessed February 18, 2016. <u>http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/opinions\_128047.htm</u>)

Both NATO and Russia are facing a security dilemma in the Arctic region due to fear, honor, and interest. There is no easy answer on the questions of competition versus cooperation, or militarization versus demilitarization. The peaceful solution rests at the political level rather than at the military level; nevertheless, NATO should not just stand and watch a Russian military escalation without military counter actions. Without a joint effort by NATO and its members, the present Russian advantage in the Arctic might trigger an emerging conflict zone rather than keeping the Artic an area for peace and cooperation. Russia is both willing and able to operationalize its Arctic strategy, which makes the future more unpredictable for NATO and the western world.

To meet this challenge, NATO should play a more active role on the political stage, and be more than a headquarter and military coordinator for its members. NATO should coordinate its members' political and military preparations for future challenges in the Arctic, and clarify the alliance strategy for the region, taking the cooperative and the competitive track. The use of the Arctic Council as a vehicle for communication would probably be the best solution along the cooperative track. On the other hand, along the competitive track, NATO should take the lead. Currently it seems as the NATO members are not willing to engage a situation to authorize NATO to be the powerful alliance it should be. NATO today is not able to play this political role, and does not have the resources to operationalize a military strategy in the Arctic.

Looking back on history to see into the future, NATO should continue to be an important deterrence alliance, but "if deterrence fails", there are inadequate resources to fulfill a strategy to stop a Russian expansion in the Arctic. The required resources and authority will not come from NATO, but from its members. NATO is the sum of 28 members, and without a unified priority from all of them, the alliance will be limited to only administrate the deployment of the different countries' military capability. NATO without resources and authority will be

forced to react on a already developed situation rather than to act politically as a unified superpower and to command the military force of a powerful alliance to prevent a situation to occur or develop.

Scenario	Detailed description (These scenarios are made by Ivan Yferov)
Future 1	"A military conflict can be provoked because of significant economic and strategic stakes in an area where boundaries of maritime jurisdiction remain to be settled. Diplomatic gridlock may lead the region to erupt in an armed conflict for its resources. There are a number of driving factors of this scenario: growing military activity, inflammatory rhetoric, and closer security coordination among the Western powers. The Arctic countries are likely to grab territory unilaterally and exert sovereign control over sea-lanes by arming icebreakers and military troops to guard their claims. This scenario of a real cold war is substantiated by some recent facts. The Russians recently ordered strategic bomber flights over the Arctic Ocean for the first time since the Cold War. Moreover, Russian armed forces have regularly tested air and sea defenses of NATO in the region. Finally, the NATO alliance often organizes military exercises with warships and strategic bombers, supported by tankers, reconnaissance aircraft and escort fighters."
Future 2	"Complete demilitarization seems unrealistic because the Arctic has such strategic importance. Both the White House and the Kremlin could agree to confidence-building steps, such as providing their counterparts with detailed and advanced notice of planned military movements or even inviting foreign observers into restricted sites. However, according to this scenario, the risk of military conflict remains. By cooperation in the military sphere, the Arctic countries can improve search-and-rescue capabilities, vessel tracking, traffic management operations, and life guard services. The status of existing military installations may be clarified or changed in order to avoid the potential for misunderstanding. For instance, it would be better to set aside the American airbase in Greenland for defensive purposes only as a radar station to detect ballistic missiles, while Moscow could elaborates on its plans to deploy more military bases and train forces specializing in Arctic warfare."
Future 3	"There exist substantial grounds for such a scenario to take place. Above all, extensive collaboration has been developed between Russia and the other Arctic stakeholders on natural resources and environmental issues through the Arctic Council. In the years to come, decisions made by the Arctic powers, in particular, by Russia and the United States, will profoundly shape the future of the region for decades. The time has come for the USA to ratify the Convention of the Law of the Sea, to cooperate with Moscow and elaborate a new comprehensive multilateral Arctic treaty in partnership with Russia and other Arctic powers. In addition, Russia should cooperate with Arctic countries with due regard for their common interests in the Arctic so that there will be no grounds for NATO's more active involvement in Arctic affairs, ensuring that a conflict in the region will never take place."

## Table 1. Detailed Description of Future Scenarios.

Table 1: Arctic Future Scenarios

#### Endnotes

<sup>1</sup> Athropolis. Map of the Arctic, Accessed February 12, 2016, <u>http://www.athropolis.com/map2.htm</u>

<sup>2</sup> North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "The North Atlantic Treaty", (Washington, DC: NATO, April 4, 1949).

<sup>3</sup> CNA Military Advisory Board, "National Security and the Accelerating Risk of Climate Change, Issued May 2014, Accessed February 1, 2016, https://www.cna.org/cna\_files/pdf/MAB\_5-8-14.pdf.

<sup>4</sup> Ref Dessert Storm (Iraq) 1993 and Operation Enduring freedom (Afghanistan)2001

<sup>5</sup> A security dilemma refers to a situation wherein two or more states are drawn into conflict, possibly even war, over security concerns, even though none of the states actually desire conflict. Essentially, the security dilemma occurs when two or more states each feel insecure in relation to other states. None of the states involved want relations to deteriorate, let alone for war to be declared, but as each state acts militarily or diplomatically to make itself more secure, the other states interpret its actions as threatening. An ironic cycle of unintended provocations emerges, resulting in an escalation of the conflict, which may eventually lead to open warfare. (Kanji, O. 2003. 'Security' in Burgess, G. and H. Burgess (eds.). Beyond Intractability. Conflict Research Consortium, University of Colorado). <sup>6</sup> http://www.britannica.com/event/Peloponnesian-War, (accessed 15 Dec 2015).

<sup>7</sup> Russian Federation, The Russian Federation Policy to the Arctic to 2020, Basics of the State Policy of the Russian federation in the Arctic for the Period till 2020 and for the Further Perspective, (Moscow: 30 March 2009). <sup>8</sup> The Arctic Council and NATO

<sup>9</sup> http://arctic-council.org/index.php/en/

<sup>10</sup> Observer status is open to non-Arctic states. They have no voting rights in the Council and receive invitations for most Council meetings, and can participate in projects and task forces within the Working Groups. Twelve non-Arctic states have Observer status: China, France, Germany, India, Italy, Japan, South Korea, Netherlands, Poland Singapore, Spain, United Kingdom

<sup>11</sup> NATO, Strategic Concept for the Defence and Security of the Members of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (Lisbon, Portugal: November 19-20, 2010).

<sup>12</sup> Ibid, para 34.

<sup>13</sup> NATO Arctic states: USA, Canada, Norway, Denmark, and Iceland.

<sup>14</sup> United States, Arctic Region Policy, (Washington, DC: 9 January 2009).

<sup>15</sup> Both Canada and Russia has claimed that a part of the Northern Sea Route is inside their territorial waters, however this is international disputed.

<sup>16</sup> Russian Federation, "The Russian Federation Policy to the Arctic to 2020, Basics of the State Policy of the Russian federation in the Arctic for the Period till 2020 and for the Further Perspective". (Moscow: 30 March 2009). <sup>17</sup> Dimitry Gorenburg, "How to understand Russia's Arctic Strategy", Washington Post, February 12, 2014.

<sup>18</sup> The Svalbard archipelago belongs to Norway, but there is a large community of Russian miners that reside there. The Syalbard archipelago is governed by the 1920 Syalbard Treaty, also known as the Spitsbergen Treaty, which grants Norway sovereignty of the islands, but limits governance of the islands. There are no visa requirements for Russians to travel there. For more information on the Svalbard Treaty, see *The Svalbard Treaty*, February 9, 1920, Accessed November 15, 2015 http://www.jus.uio.no/english/services/library/treaties/01/1-11/syalbard-treaty.xml <sup>19</sup> IBRU, Centre of Border Research, University of Durham, UK. http://www.durham.ac.uk/ibru/resources/arctic

<sup>20</sup> Ivan Yuferov, "Is a real cold war possible in the Arctic?", *Russia Direct*, (November 28, 2013).

http://www.russia-direct.org/opinion/real-cold-war-possible-arctic (accessed 21 Dec 2015) Detailed scenarios are described in Table 1.

<sup>22</sup> Russian Federation, *The Russian Federation Policy to the Arctic to 2020*, See endnote 11.

<sup>23</sup> Zachary Keck, "Russia to Establish Arctic Military Command," The Diplomat, (February 21, 2014), Accessed November 21, 2015, http://thediplomat.com/2014/02/russia-to-establish-arctic-military-command/

<sup>24</sup> Ibid

<sup>25</sup> US Coast Guard, "Major Icebreakers of the World", (June 26, 2015), Accessed February 1, 2016,

http://www.uscg.mil/hg/cg5/cg552/images/20140626%20Major%20Icebreaker%20chart.pdf

<sup>26</sup> Business Insider, This map shows Russia's dominant militarization of the Arctic, issued August 7, 2015, Accessed January 15, 2016. http://www.businessinsider.com/chart-of-russias-militarization-of-arctic-2015-8

<sup>27</sup> Zachary Keck, "Russia to Establish Arctic Military Command", see endnote 26.

<sup>28</sup> Matthew Bodner, "Russia's Polar Pivot," *Defense News*, (March 11, 2015), Accessed February 4, 2016, http://www.defensenews.com/story/defense/policy-budget/warfare/2015/03/11/russia-arctic-bases-soviet-northerncommand-navy-fleet-siberian-island/24335619/

Russia spent 4,5% of GNP in 2014. The World Bank, Accessed February 15, 2016. http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/MS.MIL.XPND.GD.ZS

<sup>30</sup> Speech by NATO Gen Sec Jaap de Hoop Scheffer on security prospects in the High North, (Revkiavik, Iceland:29 January 2009), available at: http://www.nato.int/docu/speech/2009/s090129a.html (accessed 1 Jan 2016). <sup>31</sup> Ibid

<sup>32</sup> Norwegian Armed Forces Homepage, Accessed November 15, 2016.

https://forsvaret.no/fakta/organisasjon/ledelse/Forsvarets-operative-hovedkvarter

Wikimedia Commons, Political Map Norway-Svalbard, Accessed December 30, 2015.

https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Map\_Norway\_political-geo.png <sup>34</sup> Government of Canada, Canada's Northern Strategy – Our North, Our Heritage, Our Future, (Quebec: July 2009), http://www.northernstrategy.gc.ca/cns/cns.pdf, Accessed December 21, 2015.

<sup>35</sup> Ibid.

<sup>36</sup> Ibid

<sup>37</sup> The Monocle, Trefor Moss, Defense Briefing- Global, Issue 68, Volume 7, (November 13, 2013), Accessed January 15, 2016. http://monocle.com/magazine/issues/68/defence-briefing/

38 Ibid

<sup>39</sup> Tri Command Training and Exercise statement. http://www.sldinfo.com/wp-content/uploads/2012/12/Tri-Command-training-stmt.pdf., Accessed February 18, 2016.

<sup>40</sup> The White House, *National Strategy for the Arctic Region*, May 2013, Accessed December 29, 2015, https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/docs/nat\_arctic\_strategy.pdf

<sup>41</sup> Department of Defense, Arctic Strategy, November 2013, 4. Accessed December 29, 2015,

http://archive.defense.gov/pubs/2013 Arctic Strategy.pdf

Russian Federation, The Russian Federation Policy to the Arctic to 2020, See endnote 11.

<sup>43</sup> U.S. Northern Command Homepage, Accessed February 10, 2016.

http://www.northcom.mil/Newsroom/FactSheets/ArticleView/tabid/3999/Article/563996/usnorthcom-vision.aspx <sup>44</sup> Joint-Base Elmendorf-Richardson Homepage, Accessed February 10, 2016.

http://www.iber.af.mil/library/factsheets/factsheet.asp?id=5286

<sup>45</sup> Eger, Christopher, Coast Guard Schooners for Arctic Mission, issued January 30, 2012, Accessed February 15, 2016. http://laststandonzombieisland.com/2012/01/30/coast-guard-schooners-for-arctic-missions/ <sup>46</sup> Ibid.

<sup>47</sup> NATO, The Strategic Concept for the Defense and Security of the Members of NATO, Brussel, 2010, p6. <sup>48</sup> Wesel, Barbara, "Opinion: Using a hammer to crack a nut", *Deutche Welle*, Germany, February 10, 2016,

Accessed February 15, 2016. http://www.dw.com/en/opinion-using-a-hammer-to-crack-a-nut/a-19041328 Russian Federation, "About the Strategy of National Security of Russian Federation", signed by President

Vladimir Putin on New Year's Eve. http://in.reuters.com/article/russia-security-strategy-idINKBN0UG09O20160102 (accessed 3 Jan 2016).

<sup>52</sup> Newsinenglish.no, Views and News from Norway, "Solberg rejects Russian Rhetoric", Accessed February 18, 2016. http://www.newsinenglish.no/2016/02/15/solberg-rejects-russian-rhetoric/

<sup>53</sup> NATO Security Conference in Munich February 2016, NATO Homepage, Accessed February 18, 2016. http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/opinions 128047.htm

### **Bibliography**

Arctic Council Website. <u>http://www.arctic-counsil.org</u>

Bailes, Alyson J. K. "NATO and the EU in the North: What is at Stake in Current Strategy Development?" Lithuanian Foreign Policy Review, no. 23. (2010): 8-28.

Blank, Stephen J., ed. *Russia in the Arctic*. Carlisle, PA: Strategic Studies Institute Monograph, July 2011. http://www.strategicstudiesinstitute.army.mil/pubs/display.cfm?pubID=1073

Canadian Government. *Canada's Northern Strategy: Our North, Our Heritage, Our Future*. Ottawa: Minister of Indian Affairs and Northern Development and Federal Interlocutor for Métis and Non-Status Indians, 2009. <u>http://www.northernstrategy.gc.ca/cns/cns-eng.asp</u>

Clausewitz, Carl von. *On War*. ed and trans., Michael Howard and Peter Paret. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1976, repr. 1984.

Conley, Heather A. and Caroline Rohloff. "The New Ice Curtain: Russia's Strategic Reach to the Arctic." Center for Strategic & International Studies, Washington, DC : Rowman & Littlefield, August 2015.

Denmark Ministry of Foreign Affairs. Denmark, Greenland and the Faroe Islands: *Kingdom of Denmark Strategy for the Arctic 2011–2020*. Copenhagen: Danish Government, August 2011. <u>http://www.arcticgovernance.org/kingdom-of-denmark-strategy-for-the-arctic-2011-2020.4951722-142902.html</u>

Di Paola, Giampaolo, et al. *Alliance at Risk: Strengthening European Defense in an Age of Turbulence and Competition*, Atlantic Council, Brent Scowcroft Center on International Security, UK, February 2016.

Dlimenko, Ekaterina. "Russia's Evolving Arctic Strategy: Drivers, Challenges, and New Opportunities": Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, SIPRI Policy Paper No. 42, (September 2014).

Heininen, Lassi, Alexander Sergunin, Gleb Yarovoy. "Russian Strategies in the Arctic: Avoiding a New War." Valdai Discussion Club. Moscow. (September 2014). http://www.valdai.com

Iceland's Parliament. A Parliamentary Resolution on Iceland's Arctic Policy. Reykjavik: Approved by Althingi at the 139th legislative session, 28 March 2011. <u>http://www.mfa.is/media/nordurlandaskrifstofa/A-Parliamentary-Resolution-on-ICE-Arctic-Policy-approved-by-Althingi.pdf</u>

Keck, Zachary. "Russia to Establish Arctic Military Command." *The Diplomat*, February 21, 2014. <u>http://thediplomat.com/2014/02/russia-to-establish-arctic-military-command/</u>

Laruelle, Marlene. *Russia's Arctic Strategies and the Future of Far North*. Armonk, NY: M.E.Sharpe, Inc, 2014.

NATO Website, http://www.nato.int

NATO. NATO 2020: Assured Security, Dynamic Engagement. Analysis and Recommendations of the Group of Experts on a New Strategic Concept for NATO. Brussels, Belgium: NATO Public Diplomacy Division, May 17, 2010. <u>http://www.nato.int/ebookshop</u>

Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs. *Norway's Arctic Policy*. Oslo: Norwegian Government, 2014. https://www.regieringen.no/globalassets/departementene/ud/vedlegg/nord/nordkloden en.pdf

Nye, Joseph. Understanding International conflicts: An Introduction to Theory and History. 4th ed. New York, NY: Longhman, 2003.

Russian Federation. *Basics of the State Policy of the Russian Federation in the Arctic for the Period till 2020 and for a further Perspective*. Moscow: President of the Russian Federation, 18 September 2008. <u>http://www.arcticgovernance.org/russia-basics-of-the-state-policy-of-the-russian-federation-in-the-arctic-for-the-period-till-2020-and-for-a-further-perspective.4651232-142902.html</u>

United States Coast Guard. "Major Icebreakers of the World". June 26, 2015. http://www.uscg.mil/hq/cg5/cg552/images/20140626%20Major%20Icebreaker%20chart.pdf

United States Department of Defense. *Arctic Strategy*. Washington, DC: Department of Defense, November 2013. http://www.defense.gov/Portals/1/Decuments/pubs/2013\_Arctic\_Strategy.ndf

http://www.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2013\_Arctic\_Strategy.pdf

United States Department of the Navy. Arctic Roadmap: 2014-2030. Washington, DC, February 2014.

United States Marine Corps. *MCDP 1-1, Strategy*. Washington, DC: Department of the Navy, 12 November 1997.

The White House. *National Security Strategy for the Arctic Region*. Washington, DC: The White House, May 2013. https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/docs/nat\_arctic\_strategy.pdf

Willmott, H. P. Empires in the Balance. Naval Institute Press, Annapolis, MD: 1982, p 95

Yuferov, Ivan. "Is a real cold war possible in the Arctic?" *Russia Direct*, 28 November 2013. <u>http://www.russia-direct.org/opinion/real-cold-war-possible-arctic</u>